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GRAND TRAVERSE COUNTY
PARKS & RECREATION

Senior Center Network

Parks and Recreation enhances community and quality of life through people, parks, and programs.
Senior Center Network makes longer lives, better lives.

Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation Commission
Virtual Meeting
Thursday, May 14, 2020, 5:30 p.m.
AGENDA

On March 18, 2020 Governor Whitmer signed into effect Executive Order 2020-15. In an effort to reduce the spread
of COVID-19 by limiting the number of people at public gatherings, this order suspends the rules and procedures for
governmental entities requiring physical presence at meetings and hearings and it temporarily alters the rights of the
public to be present at meetings.

As permitted by Executive Order 2020-15, and for the reasons stated therein and the current public health concerns
posed by gatherings of people, the Business Development Team of the Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation
Commissioners will be held remotely on May 5, 2020, along with future Business Development Team meetings, until
further notice. Remote participation by the public is encouraged. The meeting will be made available to the public
through the following means:

Video: Watch the live video on line at: stream.meet.google.com/stream/f3fdd83c-285c-45d6-b4da-a701c318f6f2

Public Comment: Anyone wishing to give public comment may call the telephone number and enter the pin number
provided below.

1. Dial: 1-617-675-4444
2. Enter Pin: 134210 279 8065# (Enter this number followed by the pound [#] sign.)

3. Muting/Unmuting: Once on the call, please mute the line using the “Mute” button on the telephone keypad
until called upon by the President or the meeting facilitator. If calling from a land line or a cell phone with no
“Mute” button, then dial *6 (Star 6) on the keypad to mute AND *6 (Star 6) again to unmute, as directed by
the President or the meeting facilitator.

General Meeting Policy: When both watching the livestream video and calling in for public comment, please turn
down the volume on the device being used to watch the video to avoid any feedback interfering with the meeting
audio.

Persons with disabilities, which the foregoing opportunities for participation will not address, may contact Ryan
Walsh at 231-922-4818 or send an e-mail to rwalsh@grandtraverse.org with questions or concerns.



Call to Order
Pledge of Allegiance
Roll Call

First Public Comment

Any person shall be permitted to address the Parks and Recreation Commission, which is required to be open to

the public under the provision of the Michigan Open Meetings Act, as amended (MCLA 15.261, et. seq.). Public

comment shall be carried out in accordance with the following Board Rules and Procedures:

1. Any person wishing to address the Commission shall state his or her name and address.

2. No person shall be allowed to speak more than once on the same matter, excluding Commissioners’
guestions. The President shall control the amount of time each person shall be allowed to speak, which shall
not exceed three (3) minutes. The President may, at his or her discretion, extend the amount of time any
person is allowed to speak.

Approval of/Additions to Agenda
Special Orders of Business/Presentations (Limited to 10 Minutes Each)

Consent Calendar

The purpose of the Consent Calendar is to expedite business by grouping non-controversial items to be dealt with
by one Commission motion without discussion. Any member of the Commission, staff, or the public may ask that
any item on the Consent Calendar be removed therefrom and placed elsewhere on the agenda for full discussion.
Such requests will automatically be respected. If any item is not removed from the Consent Calendar, the action
noted (Receive and File or Approval) is approved by a single Commission action adopting the Consent Calendar.
Receive and File

1. Parks and Recreation-Senior Center Network Department Report........ccoceeeeeciereeccieeeceiiee e 4
2. Parks and Recreation-Senior Center Network Financial Report ........ccccccveeeeicieeeiiiieee e 7
3. Parks and Recreation’s Application for a Traverse City Track Club Foundation Grant.................. 8
4. March 23, 2020 Letter to the Michigan Department of Environment, Great Lakes,

and Energy (EGLE) Regarding NER Permits .....cccceieiiiiiiiiiiiiecciee ettt eevtee e e e 11
5. March 24, 2020 Letter of Support for Norte’s Grant Application........cccccceeeeeieeincciee e, 12
6. March 30, 2020 Letter of Support for East Bay Township’s Grant Application .........ccccccuverenneee. 13
7. March 20, 2020 Letter of Support for TART Trails’ Grant Application........ccccccceeevvcieeeiiciiee e, 14
8. April 14, 2020 Letter of Permission for Grand Traverse Regional Land Conservancy

to Construct Trail at Maple Bay Park and Natural Area......cccccoeccviiieeeei e 15
9. Grand Traverse Regional Land Conservancy’s Plan to Update Signage at Maple Bay

Park and Natural Area (with Amendments from Parks and Recreation Attached) ..................... 16
10. Grand Traverse Conservation District’s March 2020 REPOrt .......ceceeciieeeeciiieeeeciiee e ecreee e 32
11. Grand Traverse Conservation District’s April 2020 REPOIt .....cccvveeeeciieeeeiiieeeecteee et e e ecree e 46
12. April 29, 2020 Meeting Notes: Planned Roundabout at Cass Road, Keystone Road,

and Keystone SOCCET COMPIEX ....uuiiiiiiiiicciitieiee e ettt r e e e e e ecbrrre e e e e e e e sanberee e e e e s eesnnbesseeeeessannnes 64
13. April 19, 2020 Letter from Norte to County Regarding Response to COVID-19 Pandemic ......... 67

14. May 8, 2020 Project Update Memo to Parks and Recreation from Networks Northwest and
TART Trails; March 2020 Partner Letter to Director from TART Trails and Top of Michigan
Trails Council Regarding Nakwema TrailWay.......cccuveieciiiieiiiiieeciiee e e e ssre e eseaee s 68
Approvals
1. Draft Minutes from March 12, 2020 Parks and Recreation Commission Meeting...........c.......... 72



Items Removed from Consent Calendar

Reports

1.

Parks and Recreation-Senior Center Department Report (Refer to Item 1 in Consent Calendar; Verbal

Report, as Necessary, to Supplement Written Report; Director, Senior Center Network Manager)

Committee and Representative Reports (Verbal Reports, as Available, from Business Development Team
Chair, Rules Committee Chair, Strategic Planning Committee Chair, Natural Education Reserve Advisory

Committee Representative, County Board Representative; Verbal Reports, as Available)

New Business

1. Request to Renew Agreement for Resource Management Services at Natural Education

Reserve and Medalie Park (Action Item; Director and Conservation District Representative) ... 75
2. Request to Enter into Agreement with Redeemer Lutheran Church to Provide Location for

Senior Center Network Outreach Programs (Action Item; Senior Center Network Manager..... 81
4. COVID-19 Pandemic Impact on Parks and Recreation and Senior Center Network

(Updates from Staff; DISCUSSION)....cccuiiiiiiieiieeciee ettt et et re et eeeare e s beeesaae e s abeeeareesans 83
Old Business
1. Request to Renew Agreement with Kiwanis Club of Traverse City for Flag Project

at Civic Center Park (ACtion [te€m; DIr€CLOI).....cccuieeiuieeiieeciee ettt ettt et esee e sve e e ree s aeesane e 85
2. Request to Renew Agreement with Kiwanis Club of Traverse City for Flag Project

at Medalie Park (Action IEE€M; DIr€CLOI) ..cueiecieeeciee et eeee ettt et et e e srr e e sbe e e taeesaaeeerne e 89
2. Allocation of Funds from Cell Tower Amendments and Traverse Bay Area Youth Soccer

(Potential Action Item; Staff; Discussion)

Second Public Comment (Please refer to Item D. on agenda for rules.)

. Notices and Commissioner Comments

. Adjournment



April-May 2020
Parks and Recreation-Senior Center Network Department Report

Mark Your Calendars

e June (To Be Announced): Project Fresh Coupon Distribution

e July 25: Crooked Tree Arts Center Art Fair at north end Civic Center Park
e August 15: TC Roller Derby Bout in Howe Arena at Civic Center Park
e September 15: Interlochen Mah Jongg Tournament

e September 23: Fall Prevention Day

e October 7: Hometown Heroes Veterans’ Appreciation

e October 22: Interlochen Home and Health Fair

e November 4: Fife Lake Veterans’ Appreciation

e November 5: Interlochen Veterans’ Appreciation

e November 6: Kingsley Veterans’ Appreciation

e November 30: Mitten Tree collection begins at Senior Center

Parks and Recreation News

CIVIC CENTER PARK

Master Site Planning: Master site planning for Civic Center Park underway. Community survey went live April 30.
To date, nearly 1,100 responses. According to Beckett and Raeder, the firm hired to develop the site plan, the
number of responses in such a short amount of time is exceptional. Community members may take the survey on
line at https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/GTCountyCivicCenterCommunitySurvey through May 15.

As a reminder, Parks and Recreation’s current work plan includes recommended projects for the Civic Center,
most of which have been included in the survey, such as develop Civic Center “Safe Routes” and Safety Garden;
make park safer with more cameras and camera upgrades; install emergency phones on path and elsewhere;
landscape the northwest corner of the park.

Other projects in the work plan include the following.

e Further enhance area surrounding Native American Marker Tree: In January 2020, Parks and Recreation
received a $15,000 grant from the Grand Traverse Band of Ottawa and Chippewa Indians to continue
working with the “four directions” concept for the tree developed by Influence Design Forum in 2019.

e Transform former Probate Court into usable, rentable space: The $147,000 Enhancement Grant from
the State of Michigan for the amphitheater and the former probate court space funded this project. The
project was completed in February, and the structure now has a new roof, and the interior was cleaned
out, painted, and carpeted. Parallel 45 Theatre has rented office space there.

e Construct a “connector path” from the walking/jogging path to the Front Street sidewalk at the park’s
northwest corner: This project will be completed by May 15.

Closings: Skate park, playground, restrooms, and basketball courts remain closed due to COVID-19. Staffis
participating in national, state, and local park and recreation meetings to learn best practices, and working on a
plan to reopen these facilities according to federal and state guidelines.

Fencing: Facilities Management staff replaced all of the rotting wood fencing throughout Civic Center Park with
new wood fencing. It looks beautiful!

Easling Pool: In response to a written request, Administration, Director, and Civil Counsel granted permission to
U.S. Coast Guard Air Station Traverse City for the rescue swimmers to use Easling Pool while it is closed due to


https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/GTCountyCivicCenterCommunitySurvey

COVID-19 to prepare themselves for the essential service of conducting searches and making rescues. The Grand
Traverse Bay YMCA CEO also granted permission on behalf of the YMCA, which operates the pool under a
management agreement with Parks and Recreation. Swimmers have been using the pool every Monday,
Wednesday, and Friday since April 22. All sign waivers and certify they are not experiencing any COVID-19
symptoms, nor have they been in proximity to anyone with COVID-19.

Concessions: Request for Proposals was issued for a concessionaire at Civic Center Park, either for summer or for
entire year. Posting closed on May 7, and no responses received. Request for Proposals will be reissued. Staff is
looking at alternative ways to promote.

POWER ISLAND

The work plan for Power Island in 2020 was to draft and adopt emergency plan for the Island visitors and staff;
close campsites on Bassett Island temporarily due to high water, and develop new campsites on Power Island to
replace them. Because of COVID-19 concerns, the island might not open. This will be discussed further during the
meeting under agenda Item J. New Business, 4. COVID-19 Pandemic Impact on Parks and Recreation and Senior
Center Network.

KEYSTONE SOCCER FIELDS

On April 29, Grand Traverse Road Commission staff Wayne Schoonover and Joe Slonecki met with Director, Parks
President, Technical Director of TBAYS, and representatives of the architecture, engineering, planning firm, OHM
Advisors to discuss a planned roundabout at Cass Road, Keystone Road, and Keystone Soccer Complex. Notes
from that meeting are in the Consent Calendar of this packet.

NATURAL EDUCATION RESERVE

The discussion about providing Boardman River access to paddlers between Jack’s Landing and the Boardman
Nature Preserve continues among Garfield Township, the state, the Conservation District, and the Parks and
Recreation Business Development Team.

As a reminder, goals for the Natural Education Reserve included in this year’s Parks and Recreation Work Plan are:
e engage community to better communicate with paddlers about safety and etiquette
e develop post-dam removal recreation plan
e develop design and apply for grants and seek other funding to establish east-west connectivity from
Natural Education Center to Medalie Park
Those items have been on hold due to COVID-19, and Director will make progress reports as those goals are met.

MEDALIE PARK

Developing Medalie Park as a trailhead for Boardman Lake Loop Trail and making a park safety and sanitation plan
are Work Plan goals for this property. While staff is working on a park safety and sanitation plan, the Traverse
City Commission on May 4 authorized a contract for construction of Phase | of the three-phase Boardman Lake
Loop Trail, which is the section between 14th Street and NMC’s University Center. Team Elmer’s came in with a
successful bid for the project, and it is hoped that construction will begin in June 2020 and be completed by 2021.
Medalie Park is part of Phase Ill of the trail. The project agreements for the two Michigan DNR Trust Fund Grants
have been executed. The process took so long, that the project agreements are nearly ready to expire. Michigan
DNR Grants Management has advised Director to submit a request for a project extension at the end of May.

MAPLE BAY PARK AND NATURAL AREA

Parks and Recreation’s Work Plan includes the goals to partner with TART Trails and Networks Northwest on the
TC to Charlevoix Trail, designate the park as trailhead along that route, and restore parkland beneath the house
that was removed in November 2019. Please refer to the memo and letter in the Consent Calendar introducing
the new name for the planned trail, the Nakwema Trailway. Due to COVID-19, restoration of the land beneath the
removed farmhouse has been on hold.



A new plan for signage at Maple Bay has been prepared by the Grand Traverse Regional Land Conservancy. The
plan also is included in this packet as part of the Consent Calendar. As part of its Agreement for Resource
Management Services with Parks and Recreation, the Conservancy will fund the project.

Senior Center Network (SCN) News

e Closure: All Senior Center Network locations remain closed with programs cancelled since Monday, March
16, 2020 due to COVID-19. Update: Staff working on transition plan for reopening. Anticipated there will be
a phased in approach to having seniors re-engage in senior center activity. Intend to begin outdoor
recreational activities, such as hiking, cycling, golf, and beach yoga in June. Intend to reschedule cancelled tax
appointments in near future. Looking for creative ways to engage more seniors virtually. Life at the senior
center expected to be much different in the coming months.

e Public Access to recorded exercise and yoga classes: Thanks to videographer Tom Slater and Traverse Area
Community Media for recording exercise and yoga programs and scheduling them for public viewing:
Mondays, 9 a.m., Chair Yoga; Tuesdays, 9 a.m., Energetics; Wednesdays, 9 a.m., Yoga for Everyone;
Thursdays, 9 a.m., Energetics; Fridays, 9 a.m., Intermediate Yoga for Women and Men. All classes broadcast
at those times on Channel 189 for Charter subscribers, and available at all times on line
at www.grandtraverse.org/scn. Class participants notified of schedule and may pick up exercise equipment at
the Senior Center in Traverse City by appointment. New exercise classes being recorded and line dancing to
be added.

e Curbside Meal Service with Meals on Wheels: Collaborating with Meals on Wheels to provide weekly
curbside meal service at four locations: Traverse City, Kingsley, Fife Lake, and Interlochen. Seniors receive
five frozen meals and milk after making reservations. Great care to ensure staff exercise proper precautions
and minimize exposure for themselves and the seniors. Program is anticipated to continue well into the
summer months as congregate meal service is not likely to be recommended for many months, particularly
for older adults. Working on creative ways to provide nutritious options to seniors with the Meals on Wheels
program.

e Commission on Aging Collaboration: At the direction of County Administration, Senior Center Network and
Commission on Aging (COA) are working together on a COVID-19 telephone assurance program. Staff call
COA clients and Senior Center members to check in, and to make sure they are in contact with family or
friends. Staff inquire about their health and well-being and provide guidance for seeking medical attention, as
needed. Staff review COVID-19 safety precautions and ask if anyone has an essential need for groceries or
medications. COA staff shop for those with no other option. As COA staff return to field, Senior Center
Network will make more of those calls.

e Census 2020: With grant funds, a print media campaign is underway to encourage seniors to complete their
census questionnaires. Area Agency on Aging received the grant and working with Senior Center Network and
Commissions on Aging in the region to get the word out to seniors.

¢ Senior Center Building Update/Friends of the Senior Center: Staff is working with Administration and the
City to develop a plan for moving forward with funding a new building. Plan will be presented to Parks and
Recreation Commission for approval and recommendation to the County Board.

All in the Numbers Since COVID-19
Meals: 2,675 meals served to 186 seniors

Senior Telephone Outreach as of April 24, 2020: Commission on Aging and one Senior Center staff (Jacquie
Wilson) have called 3,016 people (unduplicated).

e 1,487 of those calls made to Commission on Aging clients

e 1,529 calls made to Senior Center Network members

e 3,016 total calls made

e 521 asked to be removed from list, leaving 2,495 seniors being regularly called by staff


http://www.grandtraverse.org/scn

5/4/2020

Department
751 P&R Commission
752 Civic Center
753 Maple Bay
756 Pool
757 Power Island
758 NER
759 Twin Lakes
761 Howe Arena
762 Medalie Park
763 Tart Trail
764 Meyer House

Total

Department
728 Senior Center
Total

Fund 208

| Revenue | | Expenditures |
Dept % of Initial Adjusted  This Budget % of Budget Dept % of Initial Adjusted  This Current Budget % of Budget
Budget  Budget Budget Month YTD Balance Received Budget  Budget Budget Month YTD Encumbrance Balance Expended
31.6% 328,422 328,422 - 169,211.00 159,211.00 51.5% 11.1% 115,626 115,626 2,460.47 29,488.77 - 86,137.23 25.5%
8.7% 89,835 89,835 - 22,788.06 67,046.94 25.4% 15.1% 156,389 156,389 2,095.02 48,559.12 - 107,829.88 31.1%
0.0% - - - - - 0.0% 0.7% 7,643 7,643 198.38 1,881.40 - 5,761.60 0.0%
0.7% - 7,000 - - 7,000.00 0.0% 4.6% 41,247 48,247 339.30 33,577.63 6,949.00 7,720.37 69.6%
1.4% 14,948 14,948 - 2,775.00 12,173.00 18.6% 4.7% 48,376 48,376 897.39 8,974.54 - 39,401.46 18.6%
10.6% 110,000 110,000 - - 110,000.00 0.0% 15.6% 162,059 162,059 198.38 14,730.15 - 147,328.85 9.1%
9.4% 87,104 97,952 - 93,428.51 4,523.49 95.4% 13.2% 126,215 137,063 3,089.87 36,937.18 - 100,125.82 26.9%
6.7% 59,185 69,685 - 696.50 68,988.50 1.0% 4.2% 33,328 43,828 930.05 20,661.90 - 23,166.10 47.1%
29.6% 307,500 307,500 - - 307,500.00 0.0% 30.4% 315,561 315,561 442.13 4,667.59 - 310,893.41 1.5%
0.0% - - - - - 0.0% 0.0% - - - - - - 0.0%
1.2% 12,600 12,600 - 4,200.00 8,400.00 33.3% 0.3% 3,150 3,150 - - - 3,150.00 0.0%
100% 1,009,594 1,037,942 - 293,099.07 744,842.93 100% 1,009,594 1,037,942  10,650.99 199,478.28 6,949.00 831,514.72
Fund 298
| Revenue | | Expenditures |
Dept % of Initial Adjusted  This Budget % of Budget Dept % of Initial Adjusted  This Current Budget % of Budget
Budget  Budget Budget Month YTD Balance Received Budget  Budget Budget Month YTD Encumbrance Balance Expended
100.0% 618,804 618,804  59,206.00 529,857.77 88,946.23 85.6% 100.0% 618,804 618,804 7,882.24 100,467.08 - 518,336.92 16.2%
100% 618,804 618,804  59,206.00 529,857.77 88,946.23 100% 618,804 618,804 7,882.24 100,467.08 - 518,336.92



Kristine Erickson <kerickson@grandtraverse.org>

Your Community Foundation Grant Application Submission
1 message

Community Foundation <mail@grantapplication.com> Wed, Mar 18, 2020 at 11:24 AM
Reply-To: Community Foundation <grants@gtrcf.org>
To: kerickson@grandtraverse.org

Your grant application has been submitted successfully, and the tracking number is 20343. If you have questions for our team, please email grants@agtrcf.org. For
your records, a copy of your application is below.

Grand Traverse Regional Community Foundation
223 Lake Avenue, Ste. B, Traverse City, Ml 49684
P 231.935.4066 | F 231.941.0021

GTRCF.ORG

Traverse City Track Club Application
Thank You! Your application has been submitted.

Applicant Information
QOrganization Details

Organization Name
Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation

Address
1213 W. Civic Center Drive

City State Postal Code

Traverse City Mi 49686

Organization EIN Current Operating Budget Geographical Area Served
38-6004852 1030942

Grand Traverse County

Contact Details

Organization Primary Contact

This is usually a Director, President, or Board Chair

Prefix First Name Last Name
<None> Kristine Erickson
Title
Director, GTC Parks and Recreation
Phone E-mail
231-9224511 kerickson@grandtraverse.org

Request Primary Contact

This person will serve as the day to day contact for any questions regarding this request

Same as Organization Primary Contact

Yes
Prefix First Name Last Name
Kristine Erickson
Title
Director, GTC Parks and Recreation
Phone E-mail
231-922-4511 kerickson@grandtraverse.org

Project Information

Project Details (Please note: there is a word limit of 350 for the long answer questions below. This is a guideline and you should find that most questions can be
answered in less than 350 words).

Project Title
Civic Center Park Northwest Corner Connector Project

Total Project Cost - What is the total budget for what you are proposing?
14000



Traverse City Track Club Total Amount Requested
12000

Executive Summary - Describe your proposed project, including how and why the need became evident with supportive information. Describe in detail how and
why this project benefits its recipients.
Project: Connect Walking Path to Front Street, NW Corner of Civic Center Park, 1213 W. Civic Center Drive, Traverse City, Michigan 49686

History: The north end of Civic Center Park has long been viewed as underused and neglected, where misplaced, overflow parking during arena shows, and
spectator parking during ball tournaments and games has occurred for years. Today, the park is changing. With the presence of Norte's youth cycling programs at
the Wheelhouse, summer theater at the amphitheater, and more walkers and joggers than ever before on the one-mile path surrounding the park, it is time to
plan for the future to better address park uses, safety issues, and community connectivity. From 2017 to 2019, the Starbucks-Rite Aid complex was developed at
the corner of Front Street and Garfield Avenue, abutting the northwest corner of Civic Center Park . As the property was developed, it became evident there was
more of a need than ever for easier access between Front Street and the park's northwest corner, to accommodate pedestrians, cyclists, and individuals in
wheelchairs. It would also make it possible for those using the walking-jogging path at the Civic Center to easly leave the path and visit to the new nearby
businesses without using a vehicle or walking/cycling several blocks to get there. Currently, the only accessible opening to the park from Front Street is at Fair
Street at the traffic light, so in 2019, Parks and Recreation Commissioners passed a motions for staff to “contract with an engineer about connecting walking path
with sidewalk on Front Street, to make it ADA compliant.” This project, when completed, will benefit the community in several ways. It will: increase access to the
Civic Center walking-jogging trail and nearby businesses; further connect the "TART-in-Town" trail system; aesthetically improve a corner of the community's
beloved and most used park that has long been fenced in and overgrown; and will create a new access point to the park, which will be more convenient and
might even draw new park users.

Traverse City Track Club Mission - How does what you're proposing relate to the TCTC mission (to promote, support and encourage running and walking as a
means to promote health, enhanced fitness, family recreation and competition for all individuals)?

The Traverse City Track Club consistently uses the Civic Center for programs and practice. The club's presence there is indicative of our community's overall use
of the walking-jogging track at the park. Anecdotally, observationally, the track is in use all day, every day, in every season, from 6 a.m. until after dusk. One who
observes daily can tell what time when "repeat customers" walk the track! It is obvious that the track is an essential contributor to the overall health and wellness
of our community. The track also serves as a trail. Easy access to any trail is key, especially when that trail provides an alternative method of transportation for
getting to and from school, work, shopping, and more. In 2013, the TART-in-Town trail system was officially connected to the Civic Center for walkers and cyclists
when bike lanes leading to the walking track from West Civic Center Drive were painted. The access point into the Civic Center from West Civic Center Drive
began as a worn foot (and bike) path that naturally took shape from years of use. It was simply easier to access the track from that point. With the new business
development now adjacent to the northwest corner of Civic Center Park, this, too, is an opportunity to further connect the Civic Center path/trail to the Front
Street corridor. The connector will enhance the health benefits of those using the path, because there will be more path for running, walking, and cycling, and
because it will be constructed on a hill, which will make the overall path system at the Civic Center even more challenging. The connector will entering and exiting
the park much easier from a logical location. The connector will accommodate families with strollers, walkers, runners, wheelchairs and bicycles.

Program Area - Indicate which of the following areas this request applies to: Cross Country Program, Summer Running Camp Activities, Running/Walking
Program, Charitable Giving Related to Running, Other (include how this fits in with TCTC mission).

Connector could be used by all above, plus Norte

Participants - How many people will participate in this activity/program?

Civic Center Park receives approximately one million visitors per year. It is a destination park, but may also be compared to New York's Central Park, because it
is our community's hub of recreation. Although the number of users (participants) of the new connector cannot be accurately predicted, based on its location for
access by walkers, cyclists, and wheelchairs, based on how many running, cycling, and camp programs take place at the Civic Center, and based on the
challenge it will offer those who use it during a running workout, the connector will at least serve thousands each year.

Participants - What group/organization/individuals will benefit from participating in this activity/program?

The entire community!

Additional Funding Sources - What additional sources of funding are available for what you are proposing? Please include all income sources including other
grants (pending or received), any matching funds available, and how far along you are in your fundraising.

An easement agreement with County Parks and the developer of the Starbucks-Rite Aid business complex at Front Street and Garfield Avenue funded the
design phase of the connector path for $3,500. $2,000 of those funds also will be applied to the construction phase of the project.

Timing and Sustainability - Is the need for funding a recurring or a one-time need? If recurring, how do you plan to sustain your funding?

The need for funding is one-time. Parks and Recreation will work with designer to identify long-term maintenance needs for the connector path, make a plan, and
include those costs in a long-term maintenance budget for Civic Center Park. In the meantime, County Facilities Management as a budget devoted to daily Civic
Center Park maintenance.

TCTC Funding - Have you received funding from the Traverse City Track Club, or the Community Foundation Traverse City Track Club Endowment in the past? If
s0, when, how much, and for what projects/events?

Not since | have been Director, beginning in 2014. A review of County Parks and Recreation files did not indicate so.

TCTC Sponsored Events - Has your group/organization previously been involved with any events or programs presented/sponsored by TCTC?

In fall 2019, the County Parks and Recreation Commission partnered with TC Track Club on an "alternate path project" at Civic Center Park, TC Track Club and
TART Trails made a design plan and provided volunteers to develop a "soft-surface", dirt walking-running path alongside (for the most part) the walking-running
path at the Civic Center.

TC Track Club convenes and practices at Civic Center Park, and has held events through our department there.

Volunteering Interests - Please indicate if any of the following are of particular interest for volunteerism: Frozen Foot Race (Jan), Bayshore Races (May), Girls on
the Run (May), Summer Series (Summer), Remembrance Run (Oct), Farmland 5K (Dec), Jingle Bell Run (Dec).
Bayshore Races in May

Additional Details - Provide any additional defails that you feel would help us to better understand your request.

This project will "kickstart" a new blueprint and a new way of caring for our Civic Center Park. The new blueprint will arise from the master site planning process
for the Civic Center, but this project will show the possibilities of a new design, layout, and functions for the park. The new plans for the park will include
maintenance needs and costs for the entire park, which will ensure that maintenance will be scheduled and the park truly cared for in every way in the future.
NOTE: A newly surfaced track will likely be a recommendation resulting from the master planning process, once community engagement takes place.

Publicity - Provide specific details on how your organization plans to announce/inform/promote the news of the potential receipt of awards from the Traverse City
Track Club.

Parks and Recreation will issue a press release, promote the award on Facebook, and will share the information with all park programming and organizational
partners. Parks and Recreation will include the information in its end-of-year report, announce to Parks Board during a public, televised meeting, and announce
anywhere else possible.

Community Vision - Describe how your project aligns with our vision for healthy, resilient, thriving communities, supported by a culture of generosity.

Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation's mission is "to enhance community and quality of life through people, parks, and programs," which truly aligns
with the community vision of the Traverse City Track Club. The word most synonymous with this project is “accessibility” -- accessibility to a community's most
beloved park by all ages; ADA accessibililty; an accessibility alternative to a vehicle; accessibility to recreation of all types available in the park; accessibility to a
new running, biking, and walking workout based on the challenges the uphill/downhill path will offer; easier and safer accessibility to goods and services in the
neighborhood. Taxpayer dollars alone cannot fully fund parks and park improvements. The vision and plan to make our community's park more accessible is
generous in concept. The generosity of our community and its charitable organizations has been truly evident at Civic Center Park, as indicated by the
amphitheater refurbishment project, the new playground, the pool refurbishment pepject, and Norte's Wheelhouse revamp. Parks and Recreation is honored to



partner with our community residents and organizations to continue to make and keep this park our community's park. This project and Civic Center Park greatly
contribute to our community's ability to thrive and be healthy.

Priority Data - Please indicate which of the following priority areas your proposed project might influence - kindergarten readiness, third grade literacy, college
attainment, disconnected youth (16-24), access to health and mental health care, or housing preblems.

READ MORE about these data points and related Community Data Assessment Project. NOTE: this link will take you away from your application - you should
save your work first!

Any enhanced recreational opportunity and access to recreation can affect all aspects of a community and its residents.

Equity - Describe how your project promotes equity or sirives to ensure equitable impact within a community or the population being served.

The new access point planned at the northwest corner of Civic Centre Park will make the park more "geographically equitable" for residents and businesses in
the surrounding neighborhood. It is easy to enter the park from the southeast corner of the park at Fair and Titus Streets by by foot or bicycle, and by foot or
bicycle at the northeast corner of the park from Fair and Front Streets. There is a main vehicular entrance from Titus, which intersects the center of the park
traveling north to the Civic Center building. It is not pedestrian or bicycle-friendly. There is a main vehicular entrance which IS, but could be MORE, bicycle and
pedestrian-friendly off of West Civic Center Drive, intersecting the center of the park east to the ball fields. Access from Front Street at the northwest corner of the
park will have an equitable impact on the neighborhood and overall community because of the options never before available to move patrons through the park in
any direction, and commuters on foot and bicycle from north to south and vice versa.

Budget Breakdown
Include a detailed breakdown of budget items, including specifics on how each item is used in the grant. Include estimates/quotes you may have received. It is
preferred to have 2-3 estimales for items costing over $500.
Design: $3,500. Firm Marlin Design already hired and design developed.
Construction: $14,105.85 Please see attached documentation with winning bid and bid review results.5.85
TOTAL: $17,605.85

Attachments
A minimum of one (1) and up to three (3) letter(s) of support is/are required for this grant application, and should be uploaded here. PDF file types are preferred.
Be sure to click "upload" to ensure your attachment is submitted.
Attachment

TART Trails Support for GTCPR Track Club.pdf

Attachment
GTCD Letter of Support-TCTC.pdf

Attachment
12-Marlin Design's NW Corner Bid Review 2-24-20.pdf
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GRAND TRAVERSE COUNTY
1213 W. Civic Center Drive PARKS & RECREATION kerickson@grandtraverse.org
Senior Center Network
Traverse City, Michigan 49686 rwalsh@grandtraverse.org
Phone: 231-922-4818 Iwells@grandtraverse.org
Fax: 231-922-2064 www.grandtraverse.org/parks

March 23, 2020

Robyn Schmidt, Environmental Quality Analyst

EGLE Water Resources Division, Cadillac District Office
120 West Chapin Street

Cadillac, Michigan 49601-2158

RE: Permits for Grand Traverse County Natural Education Reserve Projects

Dear Robyn:

| am writing today to hereby grant authority to the Grand Traverse Conservation District to seek all related permits
and to perform the necessary work to install four new, 24-foot timber stream crossings, and to replace approximately

170 feet of aged boardwalk located at the Grand Traverse County’s Natural Education Reserve.

Under the stewardship of Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation, the Natural Education Reserve (Parcel ID 05-
027-013-00) is located in the Charter Township of Garfield (T.27N, R.11W, Section 27), Traverse City, Michigan.

The stream crossings and boardwalk replacement projects will improve public access to safe and sustainable
recreation along the newly exposed stretch of the Boardman River, post-Sabin dam removal.

Thank you for working with the Conservation District on any permitting process for this project. If you have any
guestions, please let me know.

Sincerely,

Kristine Erickson, Director
Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation and Senior Center Network

¢: Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation Commission; Grand Traverse Conservation District Executive Director

Koffi Kpachavi; Grand Traverse Conservation District Conservation Team Coordinator Steve Largent; Garfield
Township Supervisor Chuck Korn; Grand Traverse County Facilities Management Director Joe Berry
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GRAND TRAVERSE COUNTY
1213 W. Civic Center Drive PARKS & RECREATION

Traverse City, Michigan 49686 paNCEEEReENetuark
Phone: 231-922-4818
Fax: 231-922-2064

kerickson@grandtraverse.org
rwalsh@grandtraverse.org
Iwells@grandtraverse.org
www.grandtraverse.org/parks

March 24, 2020

Kathryn Wise Huschke, Executive Director
Oleson Foundation

P.O. Box 904

Traverse City, Michigan 49685

E-mail: kathy@olesonfoundation.org

RE: Letter in Support of Norte’s Application for an Oleson Foundation Grant
Dear Oleson Board of Trustees and Executive Director:

| am writing to you on behalf of Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation to whole-heartedly support Norte Youth
Cycling group’s application for a 2020 Oleson Foundation grant to transition from a fee-based membership Community
Bike Shop to a free bike shop, accessible to all cyclists who wish to use it.

Norte’s youth cycling group is housed in two locations at the 44-acre, mixed use Grand Traverse County Civic Center Park,
the Clubhouse (bike shop) and the Wheelhouse, where programming takes place. Three years ago, Parks and Recreation
partnered with Norte to bring cycling recreation programming to the region. Norte is an integral part of our Civic Center
community of partners who offer recreational and cultural programming: the Grand Traverse Bay YMCA, which manages
the indoor pool and fitness center and runs softball leagues; Parallel 45 Theatre, which offers summer outdoor theater
productions; Centre I.C.E., which manages the arena seven months each year, offering hockey, figure, and other skating
opportunities; Traverse City Roller Derby; and American Legion Baseball. The Civic Center is a hub of recreation for our
region, and the services offered to our community there continue to diversify and grow. It is the perfect time to make
Norte’s Community Bike Shop completely accessible to all, free of charge!

For the past three years, Norte’s “Clubhouse” was supported members who paid fees to construct, stock, and have access
to the bike shop inside. This space is an important asset for our community, where cyclists can learn about bicycles, and fix,
maintain, and adjust them, too. Club memberships were used to invest in the infrastructure — benches, tools, bicycle parts,
and more. With the help of an Oleson Foundation Grant, the infrastructure would be sustainable; an investment in our
community for years to come!

Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation truly values its partnership with Norte, and advocates for all of the “life skills”
Norte brings to its students. A self-service, community bike shop at the region’s most visited public space — Civic Center
Park — can only continue to help transform our community’s culture by positively affecting its collective health (less car;
more movement).

Thank you for your consideration of Norte’s application for an Oleson Foundation Grant for a free Norte Community Bike
Shop at Civic Center Park, and for all you do for our community.

With warm regards,
Kristine Erickson

Kristine Erickson, Director
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kerickson@grandtraverse.org
rwalsh@grandtraverse.org
Iwells@grandtraverse.org
www.grandtraverse.org/parks

March 30, 2020

Michigan Department of Natural Resources Trust Fund Board
Grants Management

P.O. Box 30425

Lansing, Michigan 48909

RE: Letter of Support of East Bay Township’s Application for a Trust Fund Grant for Improvements to Arbutus Lake
Park

Dear Natural Resources Trust Fund Board Members:

East Bay Township is submitting an application for a Trust Fund grant to make improvements to the Arbutus Lake #5
Park in Grand Traverse County. | am writing on behalf of the Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation
Commission, which oversees the county’s Parks and Recreation Department the Senior Center Network, to
wholeheartedly support funding to make this special park more accessible to individuals of all abilities.

The 2018-2023 Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation Plan directly references the county’s collaborative
efforts with and support of townships and recreation providers to enhance the benefits and natural amenities that
contribute to the quality of life in our region. The “Community Description” in the plan states, “The citizens of the
County take advantage of a generally healthy economy and a quality of life that offers the amenities of a modern
urban environment...in close proximity to unspoiled natural resources of the region. The various jurisdictions within
the County have proven more than willing to cooperate with the County Parks and Recreation Commission to
develop and operate park facilities to the benefit of all who live in and visit the region.”

Grand Traverse is one of the fastest growing counties in the state, with over 92,000 residents. By 2040, the county’s
population is projected to grow beyond 110,000 residents, including seniors who move here because of natural
features such as Arbutus Lake.

County Parks and Recreation and the Senior Center Network together are here to serve community members and
visitors of all ages and levels of accessibility. East Bay Township’s Phase 1: Improvement Plan Project for Arbutus
Lake #5 Park includes an accessible fishing pier, accessible kayak launch, accessible beach mat, ADA parking spaces,
and an accessible walkway. Such improvements truly help fulfill the overarching missions of the Senior Center
Network and Parks and Recreation which (respectively) are to “make longer lives, better lives,” and “enhance
community and quality of life through people, parks, and programs.”

Thank you for your consideration of East Bay Township’s application for Trust Fund grant, and all you do for parkland
projects and acquisitions throughout our state.

With warm regards,

Kristine Erickson

Kristine Erickson, Director

Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation and Senior Center Network
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March 30, 2020

Kathryn Wise Huschke, Executive Director
Oleson Foundation

P.O. Box 904

Traverse City, Michigan 49685

E-mail: kathy@olesonfoundation.org

RE: Letter in Support of TART Trails’ Application for an Oleson Foundation Grant

Dear Oleson Board of Trustees and Executive Director:

TART Trails is applying to the Oleson Foundation for a grant to help maintain its volunteer and intern programs, and
to help fund trail improvements. | am writing on behalf of Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation to
wholeheartedly support the application, because TART Trails is a strong and valued partner in our common goal to
build and promote healthy, connected communities. A grant from the Oleson Foundation would invest in

infrastructure to strengthen our efforts.

Now, more than ever, TART Trails provides a vital community service to our region’s residents. As our community
strives to slow the spread of COVID-19, it is evident that the role trails play in contributing to any community’s overall
health and wellness is becoming even more essential. The TART Trail system plays a critical role in our community’s

mental and physical health.

Over the years, we have partnered with TART Trails on number of successful projects in county parks and beyond.
Thanks to TART Trails’ help establishing bike lanes on West Civic Center Drive and a connector into the park, the
TART-in-Town passes through the Civic Center. On our behalf, TART Trail volunteers help maintain and improve the
VASA Pathway trailhead. We are working hand-in-hand to complete the Boardman Lake Loop trail, which intersects
Medalie Park, a future designated trailhead. We are also collaborating with TART Trails and other municipalities to
plan the Nakwema Trailway (formerly known as the Traverse City to Charlevoix Trail), which will pass through Maple
Bay Park and Natural Area. TART Trails volunteers help maintain the Boardman River Valley Trail, which covers a

large portion of the Natural Education Reserve. The list goes on...

We believe in supporting personal and community health and well-being through transportation and recreational
opportunities accessible to all. The total “benefits package” a trail offers to a community includes improved
environmental and public health, economic and transportation advantages, and an overall positive effect on a

region’s pride and identity.

We greatly appreciate the important work that the Oleson Foundation supports in our region. Thank you for your

consideration of TART Trails’ grant application.
With warm regards,

Kristine Erickson

Kristine Erickson, Director
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GRAND TRAVERSE COUNTY
1213 W. Civic Center Drive PARKS & RECREATION kerickson@grandtraverse.org
. L Senior Center Network
Traverse City, Michigan 49686 rwalsh@grandtraverse.org
Phone: 231-922-4818 lwells@grandtraverse.org
Fax: 231-922-2064 www.grandtraverse.org/parks

April 14, 2020

Steve Lagerquist, Land Steward

Grand Traverse Regional Land Conservancy
3860 North Long Lake Road, Suite D
Traverse City, Michigan 49684-7204

RE: Permission to Construct Trail at Maple Bay Park and Natural Area
Dear Steve:

It is my pleasure to write on behalf of the Grand Traverse County Parks and Recreation Commission to grant the Grand Traverse
Regional Land Conservancy (hereinafter referred to as “the Conservancy”) permission to construct an additional, “connecting”
trail at Maple Bay Park and Natural Area.

As presented by you during the March 12, 2020 regular meeting of the Parks and Recreation Commission, the trail will be
approximately .4 miles in length, located at the northern portion of the park. As we understand it, the Michigan Department of
Natural Resources also has granted permission to the Conservancy to reroute and/or develop additional, sustainable trails at the
Petobego State Game Area. We also understand that the goal of this project is for the trail at Maple Bay to eventually connect
with and be part of a larger hiking loop planned for the Petobego State Game Area. The addition to the trail system at both
properties will offer more opportunities for users to recreate and observe nature.

Knowing that the Conservancy is jointly committed with Parks and Recreation to following and respecting the requirements of
the Michigan Department of Natural Resources (MDNR) Trust Fund grant agreement for Maple Bay Park and Natural Area,
employing “sustainable design" principles will be key. During the meeting in March, the Parks and Recreation Commission
acknowledged the plan to build the trail in upland areas with suitable soils (no wetlands, clay, or gravel), with no steep slopes or
valleys that can transport or hold water, respectively. The plans to —in any areas of sloped terrain, the trail will be routed to
transect across the slope, with a "bench cut" design that sheds water across the trail and not down the length of the trail bed,
thus reducing erosion — will comply with the MDN